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Jimmy Allen was intense in the pulpit. 
He was an old-school preacher 

and could paint a terrifying picture of 
life without God. His children joked 
that it was not always easy growing up 
with a man whose first book was titled 
“What is Hell Like?” Plus, he thought 
nothing of preaching for an hour and 
a half each night, for up to 10 nights 
a week during a gospel meeting. More 
than once, the invitation song lasted 45 
minutes as people continued to respond. 
He was a fierce debater in an era when 
doctrinal disputes were often aired in 
public forums. His style could be blunt 
and forceful, and I remember the last 
time he spoke in chapel. He told his own 
story powerfully, but he also delivered 
a sharp critique of trends he felt were 
threatening the church. His fiery rhetoric 
that day may have scorched the eyebrows 
of those sitting near the front.  

But at the same time, Allen felt that 
to resist all change was not to grow. “If 
you haven’t changed any of your Biblical 
views in the last 25 years,” he said. “Then 
you haven’t had your head in the Bible.” 
And he believed that for unity to occur 
among Christians, there must be room 
for some diversity in thought. And while 
he was adamant that certain beliefs 
cannot be compromised, he devoted an 
entire chapter in his 2004 memoir, “Fire 
in My Bones,” to previous theological 
positions that he had since abandoned 
after years of study and thought. 

As he continued to grow in his faith, 
Allen even regretted having written the 
book on Hell — not that he stopped 
believing in it, but because he felt he had 

put too much emphasis on the subject 
in his early ministry. His reputation as a 
“hellfire and damnation” preacher amused 
him since, as he put it, his students 
heard him talk about grace more than 
any other subject. 

It was all part of a perspective that 
sought to see the world through God’s 
eyes. He would ask his classes, “Are you 
going to live life with the short view or 
the long view?” The short view is merely 
reactive, living one day at a time. The long 
view, he felt, was the life of meaning and 
purpose, the life of intentional direction. 

You can’t talk about Jimmy Allen 
without mentioning his love of sports. 
He was passionate about playing flag 
football and pick-up basketball on faculty 
teams at Harding. He shared with Dr. 
Clifton L. Ganus a fierce competitive 
streak. They played to win and wielded 
sharp elbows. Sometimes after a game 
that pitted faculty against students, 
there might be a slight uptick in guys 
visiting the school nurse with bruises 
the next day. Once a student grumbled 
about having to play ball with “old men.” 
Allen noted that moments later the boy 
was knocked cold and carried off the 
field. But neither Allen nor Ganus ever 
admitted to a foul. “Your nose fouled my 
hand,” Jimmy once told Cliff. 

In fact, the two men shared a love of 
joking. They were neighbors for decades. 
At the memorial service, Dr. Jerry Jones, 
former chair of the Bible Department, 
shared this story. One August Dr. Ganus 
took his family on vacation for two weeks. 
Since the August sun can be brutal on 
grass, he asked the groundskeepers to 
water his lawn each day. They did, but it 
also rained the whole two weeks. Soon the 
grass was knee-high. Before Dr. Ganus 
came home, Jimmy Allen put a sign in 
his yard that said, “White County Cow 
Pasture of the Month.” 

In his 50 years of teaching at Harding, 
Jimmy Allen was most famous for his 
class on Romans. He often said that he 
would rather teach Romans than eat. 
After his death on August 5 at the age 
of 90, testimonials poured in from former 
students whose lives had been changed by 
his passionate teaching from Scripture. 
Many said he had more influence on their 
spiritual formation than anyone else. He 
encouraged boldness in the Christian 
walk, echoing Paul’s words in Romans 
1:16: “I am not ashamed of the gospel, 
because it is the power of God that brings 
salvation to everyone who believes: first 
to the Jew, then to the Gentile.” Because 
he lived that truth, so many others had 
the chance to live it, too. 

He was excited about going to Heaven 
and fishing in the River of Life. “God 
made that river,” he once said. “So He 
must have stocked it with fish.” It will 
be his reward for taking the long view.  

MICHAEL CLAXTON is a guest
writer for The Bison. He can be 
contacted at mclaxto1@harding.edu.
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On June 19, the Associated Press 
Stylebook — the grammar and stylistic 

standard for most journalists across the country 
— announced its decision to capitalize “Black” 
when used in a racial, ethnic or cultural sense. 
This decision was long-awaited for many, and 
some style guides and newsrooms, such as 
the National Association of Black Journalists 
(NABJ), had already begun doing so. 

In a June 30 Poynter article, Kristen Hare 
wrote of numerous journalists who celebrated 
AP Style’s update, which would ultimately 
influence many mainstream newsrooms “to 
acknowledge Blackness as a culture and identity 
worthy of a proper noun.” Hare cited articles 
and journalists as early as 1999 who advocated 
for capitalizing the “B” but knew the change 
most likely wouldn’t surface for a while. 

“To me, it’s an issue of respect, fairness, 
equality and parity. When we use a lowercase 
letter it makes the word less visible, less 
prominent and maybe less important. It’s the 
diminutive form. My name is written with an 
uppercase ‘A’ and ‘C’ for ‘Aly Colón.’ I consider 
that a sign of respect,” journalist Aly Colón 
told Poynter’s editor in 2003.

 After countless behind-the-scenes and 
meaningful discussions to move toward 
stylistic and syntactic justice, AP Style chose 
to implement the capital “B” on Juneteenth 
of 2020.

This decision to capitalize “Black” quickly 
raised the question of whether or not to capitalize 
“White.” Proponents to capitalize it claimed 
that it made grammatical sense to capitalize 
both; it demonstrates consistency and leaves 
less room for confusion. Additionally, some 
argued that not capitalizing “White” would 
make it appear as the default, which should 
not be the case. However, many opponents to 
capital “W” said that, unlike Black culture, there 
is less of a shared culture and history among 
White Americans. Also, throughout history, 
many white supremacists have capitalized the 
“W,” and requiring journalists to follow this 
same style seemed wrong.

My initial thinking aligned with AP Style’s 
decision: capitalize “Black,” out of respect 
and recognition of a resilient and shared 
culture, and leave “White” lowercase, not 
drawing any more attention to it. However, 
a Washington Post opinion, “Why ‘White’ 
should be capitalized, too,” by Nell Irvin 
Painter changed my perspective.

Painter explained that to leave “White” 
lowercase affirms how many White Americans 
have viewed themselves throughout history: 
an unraced identity. This is a problem because 
when White people do not acknowledge 
their role in racial injustice throughout time, 
it makes it nearly impossible to change the 
system. Painter said that a capitalized “White” 
challenges the freedom of a raceless identity.

“No longer should White people be 
allowed the comfort of this racial invisibility; 
they should have to see themselves as raced. 
Being racialized makes White people squirm, 
so let’s racialize them with that capital ‘W,’” 
Painter said.

At first, capitalizing “White” did make me 
uncomfortable, and, if I’m being completely 
honest, it still does. I think it is hard for White 
people — myself included — to own up to 
our privilege and the damage our race has 
done throughout history. Even if we have 
not intentionally perpetuated racism, we still 
reap the benefits of a White-centric society. 

So, with these ideas in mind and in 
accordance with NABJ, The Bison has chosen 
to deviate from AP Style for this matter and 
capitalize both “Black” and “White” (unless 
referring to white supremacists or nationalists 
or white privilege), and any other race, for this 
school year’s style guide. While we want to 
always leave room for growth and individual 
preferences, this is the standard we are setting 
for this year. 

Let the capital “W” serve as a reminder 
that our language and words hold tremendous 
power: We can no longer be a raceless and 
unaffected personhood, but instead we must 
realize the role we have to play in repentance 
and restoration.
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It’s just the flu.” “You don’t have to 
worry about it if you are young.” 

“I ’m not going to get tested because 
then I’ll have to quarantine.” “Only 6% 
of reported deaths were actually caused 
by COVID-19.”  

Misinformation about COVID-19 
is rampant in our society and has been 
since the beginning when people were 
claiming SARS-CoV-2 (the virus that 
causes  COVID-19)  was  made in  a 
Wuhan lab. The above phrases are not 
only believed, but also used to shrink our 
responsibility and justify our inaction 
when it comes to safely decreasing the 
spread of COVID-19.

COVID-19 is not just the flu. The actual 
infection with SARS-CoV-2 may not last 
more than a week or two, but symptoms 
caused by your immune system can last for 
months. One woman from Kansas shared 
her experience with COVID-19 publicly. 
She was a conventionally healthy woman 
in her 40s who competed in triathlons. 
She was bedridden for over a month and 
would wake up in the night unable to 
breathe. Not just immunocompromised 
people are struggling with the effects of 
this virus. In some cities that have had 
major outbreaks, hospitals have exceeded 

capacity in their ICUs, PPE supplies 
have run out and morgues have been so 
full that they have had to utilize freezer 
trucks to store the bodies of those that 
have died. 

Right now, some people are falsely 
c la iming that  only  6% of  repor ted 
deaths are really because of COVID-19. 
It is just one of many claims that have 
circulated about COVID-19 since the 
beginning of the pandemic. This is due 
to a misinterpreted CDC report that 
said only 6% of deaths were reported in 
individuals with no comorbidities. Dr. 
Anthony Fauci and others have denounced 
the claim. Let me ask you this. What 
if you had a slight limp that made you 
slower and less agile than normal, and 
one day you got hit and killed by a bus. 
What killed you — the limp, or the bus? 

Not getting tested in order to avoid 
quarantine is completely unethical. If 
you have the symptoms or have been in 
close contact with someone who does, 
you are putting others at risk by not 
getting tested. I personally believe we 
should have initially set up a testing 
program in which all students, faculty and 
staff would be tested weekly. However, 
what matters most is that we keep our 

community safe by taking advantage of 
Harding’s screening form and the testing 
sites around Searcy. 

In the case of COVID-19, ignorance 
is not bliss. This is a pandemic not just 
of  COVID-19 — it is a pandemic of 
misinformation. I know it is difficult to 
find good, evidence-based information 
on SARS-CoV-2, but we need to try. 
There are many good resources. You 
can start with the CDC and Arkansas 
Department of Health. You can go to 
trusted news sources, not those on Twitter 
or Facebook. If you want good, in-depth 
coverage of the pandemic from the point 
of view of virologists, go to “This Week 
in Virology” (TWiV). TWiV is a podcast 
where virologists, immunologists and 
guest speakers of all backgrounds talk 
about testing, vaccines, current events 
and general COVID-19 information. 
If you want any sources or evidence for 
anything I have shared in this article, 
contact me anytime.

In order to get through this, we all 
need to get tested when necessary, follow 
Harding’s guidelines and listen to science.
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